
 
Testimony of Kimberly McCullough, Policy Director 

In Support of SB 1013 
Senate Judiciary Committee 

April 1, 2019 
 
Chair Prozanksi and Members of the Committee: 

The American Civil Liberties Union of Oregon1 supports SB 1013, which would limit the 
application of the death penalty in Oregon. While we oppose the death penalty in its 
entirety and believe that it violates the constitutional ban against cruel and unusual 
punishment and the guarantees of due process of law and equal protection under the law, 
this bill represents a positive change in the right direction for Oregon. 

Capital punishment is cruel and unusual. It is cruel because it is a relic of the earliest 
days of penology, when slavery, branding, and other corporal punishments were 
commonplace. Like those barbaric practices, executions have no place in a civilized society. 
It is unusual because only the United States of all the western industrialized nations 
engages in this punishment. It is also unusual because only a random sampling of convicted 
murderers in the United States receive a sentence of death. 

Capital punishment denies due process of law. Its imposition is often arbitrary, and 
always irrevocable – forever depriving an individual of the opportunity to benefit from new 
evidence or new laws that might warrant the reversal of a conviction, or the setting aside of 
a death sentence. 

Innocent people are too often sentenced to death. Since 1973, over 156 people have 
been released from death rows in 26 states because of innocence. Nationally, at least one 
person is exonerated for every 10 that are executed 

The death penalty violates the constitutional guarantee of equal protection. It is 
applied randomly – and discriminatorily. It is imposed disproportionately upon those 
whose victims are white, offenders who are people of color, and on those who are poor and 
uneducated and concentrated in certain geographic regions of the country. 

                                                        
1 The American Civil Liberties Union of Oregon (ACLU of Oregon) is a nonpartisan, nonprofit 
organization dedicated to preservation and enhancement of civil liberties and civil rights, 
with more than 45,000 members and supporters statewide. 



The death penalty is a waste of taxpayer funds and has no public safety benefit. The 
vast majority of law enforcement professionals surveyed agree that capital punishment 
does not deter violent crime; a survey of police chiefs nationwide found they rank the death 
penalty lowest among ways to reduce violent crime. They ranked increasing the number of 
police officers, reducing drug abuse, and creating a better economy with more jobs higher 
than the death penalty as the best ways to reduce violence. The FBI has found the states 
with the death penalty have the highest murder rates. 

Opposing the death penalty does not indicate a lack of sympathy for murder victims. 
On the contrary, murder demonstrates a lack of respect for human life. Because life is 
precious and death irrevocable, murder is abhorrent, and a policy of state-authorized 
killings is immoral. It epitomizes the tragic inefficacy and brutality of violence, rather than 
reason, as the solution to difficult social problems. Many murder victims do not support 
state-sponsored violence to avenge the death of their loved one. 

Changes in death sentencing have proved to be largely cosmetic. The defects in death-
penalty laws, conceded by the Supreme Court in the early 1970s, have not been appreciably 
altered by the shift from unrestrained discretion to "guided discretion." Such so-called 
“reforms” in death sentencing merely mask the impermissible randomness of a process 
that results in an execution. 

A society that respects life does not deliberately kill human beings. An execution is a 
violent public spectacle of official homicide, and one that endorses killing to solve social 
problems – the worst possible example to set for the citizenry, and especially children. 
Governments worldwide have often attempted to justify their lethal fury by extolling the 
purported benefits that such killing would bring to the rest of society. The benefits of 
capital punishment are illusory, but the bloodshed and the resulting destruction of 
community decency are real. 

For these reasons, we believe stricter limitations on the applicability of the death 
penalty in Oregon would be a move in the right direction, and we urge you to support 
SB 1013. Please feel free to contact us if you have any questions, comments, or concerns.  


